

The North Korean Factor in the Sino-Russian Alliance

Stephen Blank

The Kim-Putin summit in April 2019 and the abortive Trump-Kim summit in February 2019 compel us to review Korean issues from the regional security standpoint, rather than primarily as a proliferation question. Despite apparent failure of the Trump-Kim summit, the search for denuclearization and peace in Korea will continue.¹ North Korea is obviously resuming discussions with Russia and China to decide their future course of action, inasmuch as Kim went to Vladivostok.² The summit with Putin in April only reinforced those considerations, as it is clear from the subsequent press conference that Kim asked Putin to transmit his views to Washington and that Putin agreed to do so.³ Likewise, Washington must rethink its approach. Instead of emphasizing denuclearization, Washington would likely benefit from viewing Korean issues primarily as regional security questions.⁴ Certainly, Russia and China do so. Therefore, rethinking Russo-Chinese ties to North Korea offers valuable insights in the quest for a lasting Korean peace, especially as Russia and China have become allies.⁵ The argument of a Sino-Russian alliance is admittedly a minority view among scholars, but the mounting evidence of their alliance is apparent not only in regard to Korea—as the other chapters in this collection show—but in larger military-political affairs as well.⁶

In 2017, Defense Minister Sergei Shoigu called Korea a strategically important region for Russia.⁷ More recently, immediately after the summit with Kim, Putin's spokesman, Dmitry Peskov, contended that North Korea is not only a neighboring country, but it is part of "our region"—not America's.⁸ This is a claim having special emotional resonance to Russians, almost as if North Korea was as important as Ukraine or Kazakhstan. Obviously, it is also a strategic region for China. Indeed, for both governments it is essential to be recognized as major if not dominant actors on the Korean Peninsula. Putin's reiteration of long-standing Russian proposals for multilateral security guarantees for North Korea points to their desire to establish such guarantees as a way to include Russia as a major regional actor, as does Peskov's statement.⁹ If their ability to influence developments on their immediate periphery is diminished, that reduces their ability to play a global great power role.¹⁰ Russia views Korea through the perspectives of regional security and its relationship with Washington.¹¹ China's regional focus and priority focus on America are equally well established. As Bonnie Glazer observes, "The Chinese have always looked at North Korea through the lens of their competition with the United States, so they want to make sure their interests are protected."¹² South Korean diplomats similarly comment that in private Chinese diplomats focus on the U.S.¹³

Since Korea facilitated Soviet-Chinese alliance dynamics during the Korean War, the recurrence of those dynamics regarding North Korea is not surprising. Thus, the summit clearly indicated that Russia is in no position to launch independent initiatives regarding North Korea, as there was no joint agreement even on economic issues, although they were discussed.¹⁴ Not only did Putin immediately brief Chinese President Xi Jinping on the summit, in advance of the summit, Kim also fulsomely praised the trust and friendship of North Korea with China, a departure from the way things had gone prior to 2018.¹⁵ In Beijing, Putin then claimed that Sino-Russian relations were now the best they had ever been in history.¹⁶ The newest round of Sino-Russian naval drills began immediately after the Belt and Road Conference in Beijing, where Putin spoke. These signs of alliance dynamics give reason to believe that Russia's Vostok-2018 exercise, that also involved Chinese forces, originally reflected apprehension about a U.S. strike on North Korea that could oblige them to respond.¹⁷ Similarly, the overall schedule of Sino-Russian military exercises of 2017-2018

was probably conceived and implemented to thwart a U.S.-led invasion of North Korea.¹⁸ Sino-Russian naval exercises in the Sea of Japan in 2017 point to the intention to prevent U.S. naval forces concentrated near Korea from attaining total dominance in the theater.¹⁹ This schedule of exercises also included joint air and missile defense exercises, to make a similar impression on U.S. air forces. These latter exercises also suggest an alliance, because both sides must put their cards on the table and display their C4ISR.²⁰ As Vasily Kashin notes, the air and missile defense exercises took the form of a computer simulation. Both sides constructed a joint air/missile defense area using long-range SAM systems like the Chinese HQ-9 and the Russian S-300/400 series.²¹ But the fact of continuing exercises, as is now the case, suggests a deepening of this alliance, not least in the military sphere.²²

Whereas China's large role in North Korea is well known; we cannot overlook Russia's consistent efforts to strengthen Russo-North Korean ties since 2000. Russian policy has been based on the belief that without strong ties to both Koreas, Russia will be marginalized in Northeast Asia. Thus, Russia secretly offered North Korea a nuclear power plant from which it would remove the spent fuel to supervise denuclearization and enhance its own influence in North Korea and upon the overall process.²³ Nevertheless, Russia indisputably now plays "second fiddle" to China on Korean issues.²⁴ Moreover, it appears content to do so even as it strives for continuing influence and status there.²⁵ And the summit with Kim confirmed these conclusions.

Alliance and Bipolarity

In 2015 Sergei Radchenko wrote,

The argument for China-Russia-DPRK triangle in Northeast Asia hinges on the idea that the three countries are willing to coordinate their actions on the international stage, adopt similar positions on key regional questions, and develop trilateral cooperation in economic or military spheres.²⁶

At that time, Radchenko denied that these powers were or could be allies.²⁷ However, an alliance meeting those criteria, albeit an informal one unlike the U.S. alliance system in Asia, NATO, or other, earlier cases of alliances, has emerged. Although most analysts still argue that Russia and China are not allies; some do argue for a Sino-Russian alliance.²⁸ Artem Lukin, Rens Lee, Gilbert Rozman, and Alexander Korolev all believe the evidence clearly shows an evolving Chinese-dominated alliance featuring ideological or normative and strategic congruence.²⁹ More importantly, this relationship's reality supersedes whatever label is attached to it. Thus, Dmitri Trenin admits that China gets most, if not all, that it wants from Russia without a formal alliance.³⁰ Moreover, we must view this alliance not like NATO, which is a formal alliance, but as what Foreign Minister Sergei Lavrov calls network alliances,

If we talk about alliances, not in the old sense of the word, not in the sense of tough bloc discipline when NATO was against the Warsaw Pact and everyone knew that this part of the negotiating table would raise their hands and this part would vote against it. Today such discipline looks humiliating to states that preach democracy, pluralism of thought, and so on. Other types of alliances—flexible network alliances—are much more in demand today.³¹

Following Lavrov, Moscow and Beijing readily proclaim that they coordinate their global actions, and their observations about this relationship confirm that it is a de facto, albeit informal, alliance. Recently, a joint Russo-Chinese expert dialogue argued that the parties have attained a level of interaction exceeding a strategic partnership and surpassing an alliance. Both sides retain full freedom in relations with third countries “except in circumstances where such relations might violate certain obligations of the existing partnership.” Meanwhile, in the bilateral relationship’s intensiveness, level of trust, depth, and effectiveness, Sino-Russian ties supposedly are superior to an alliance.³² Furthermore, this partnership allegedly has more potential to act “as an independent geopolitical power and deter political adversaries.” Finally, both parties have successfully adapted their cooperation “to resolve any global or regional task” while preserving their swift decision-making, tactical flexibility, and strategic stability.³³

In Korea, alliance behavior and dynamics, as defined by Radchenko, are clearly occurring. Beyond the general Sino-Russian normative consensus, as regards Korea both states share strategic political and military perspectives. Russia still identifies with China’s approach of blaming the U.S., seeking mitigating excuses for North Korean behavior, and justifying that behavior by invoking U.S. threats.³⁴ Thus, Putin told the press after the 2017 APEC summit that,

Concerning foreign policy, our position, as diplomats are known to say, are very close or coincide on many issues, and they certainly do on the key ones. One such key issue today is the North Korean problem. Our views completely overlap here.³⁵

And at the summit and ensuing press conference, Putin made clear that Russia and North Korea regarded the U.S. as a kind of rogue power that was violating international law and throwing its weight around to bully Pyongyang.³⁶ Similarly, China and Russia continue flouting UN sanctions on North Korea that they had previously supported. Russia has doubled gas and oil exports to the DPRK since 2017, while China has transferred oil to North Korean tankers, and since the first Kim-Trump summit, both sides urge easing if not removing sanctions.³⁷ In fact, in 2017-2018, despite voting for new UN sanctions on North Korea, Beijing increased covert economic aid for “daily life and infrastructure building” as well as “defensive military construction” and “high level military science and technology” to Korea. The weaponry involved included “more advanced mid-and short-range ballistic missiles, cluster munitions, etc.”³⁸ Russia’s military has long advocated an alliance with China, obviously with Putin’s support.³⁹ Michael Yahuda also observes that Russian elites very much favor enhanced collaboration.

Moscow believes that bolstering China’s military position in East Asia is very much in Russian interests. As the official in charge of Russian arms exports stated in April 2015, “if we work in China’s interests, that means we also work in our interests.” In other words, the U.S.-led economic sanctions on Russia have made Sino-Russian strategic interests more congruent.⁴⁰

Finally, both governments openly support North Korea’s negotiating position of phased, synchronous, bilateral concessions. Moreover, at the summit, Putin not only reiterated his demand for multilateral security guarantees for the DPRK as a precondition of its denuclearization, his defense minister, Sergei Shoigu, meeting with his counterpart, No

Kwang-Chol, stated that Russia was interested in expanding defense cooperation with North Korea.⁴¹ Normally this means arms sales or joint exercises or both. At the same time, he said that military ties with China had reached an "unprecedented" level.⁴² There were attempts to revive such cooperation immediately after the Medvedev-Kim Jong-il agreements in 2011, but those went nowhere. If Moscow were to engage in joint military drills with North Korea alone or together with China, or sell weapons to North Korea, that would effectively confirm its fundamental anti-Americanism with regard to North Korea, even though Putin stated that Russia and the U.S. actually had some shared interests here, i.e. denuclearization and peace.⁴³

Moreover, on October 9, 2018, following the latest visit of U.S. Secretary of State Mike Pompeo to North Korea, deputy foreign ministers of Russia, China, and North Korea — Igor Morgulov of Russia, Kong Xuanyou of China, and Choe Son Hui of North Korea— gathered for the first time in Moscow to discuss easing sanctions on North Korea. Summarizing the meetings, Morgulov, stated in a TASS interview that "measures" should reflect "reciprocity, and parallel, synchronous and gradual steps" and emphasized that the situation on the Korean Peninsula would be settled in "accordance with the Russian-Chinese roadmap."⁴⁴

Xi Jinping has subsequently stated that, "the legitimate issues raised by the DPRK are rightful demands, and that he fully agrees that the DPRK's reasonable interests should be justly resolved."⁴⁵ Consequently, if China is encouraging North Korea to resist U.S. pressure for denuclearization as Trump has suggested, Russia is also probably coordinating with China.⁴⁶ Alternatively, if China is "compartmentalizing" its Korea policy and supporting denuclearization despite its other differences with Washington, as Ambassador Stephen Biegun has said, Russia is likely following suit.⁴⁷ But the failure in Hanoi and recent North Korean statements suggest that "the gloves are coming off."⁴⁸ Increasingly, Russian analyses of the Korean issue follow China in blaming Washington's threats for North Korean nuclearization as did Putin at the summit.⁴⁹

Therefore, Russia and China still argue, much to Pyongyang's delight, that Washington must initiate concessions, e.g. formally ending the Korean War, reducing sanctions, giving security guarantees, and ceasing its threats while deferring denuclearization.⁵⁰ Moscow also showed visible pleasure that the 2018 Singapore summit corresponded to their and Beijing's proposal (largely a Chinese initiative) of a double freeze or roadmap: North Korea freezing nuclear tests in return for a freeze on U.S.-ROK exercises.⁵¹ Later, Russia's media responded to the failure in Hanoi by mocking the U.S.⁵²

These synchronized and concerted behaviors display the military-economic-political parameters of an alliance regarding North Korea if not other international security issues. Consequently, the behavior and interactive dynamics of these three parties raises the issue of whether the Northern Alliance and ensuing bipolarity that characterized the Cold War are returning to Northeast Asia, albeit in altered and looser form. Some observers warned years ago of a drift towards strategic bipolarity in Northeast Asia, with the U.S. alliance system confronting a reconstituted version of the Cold War alliance of Russia, China, and the DPRK. South Korean columnist, Kim Yo'ng Hu'i, wrote in 2005,

China and Russia are reviving their past strategic partnership to face their strongest rival, the United States. A structure of strategic competition and confrontation between the United States and India on the one side, and Russia and China on the other is unfolding in the eastern half of the Eurasian continent including the Korean peninsula. Such a situation will definitely bring a huge wave of shock to the Korean peninsula, directly dealing with the strategic flexibility of U.S. forces in Korea. If China and Russia train their military forces together in the sea off the coast of China's Liaodong Peninsula, it will also have an effect on the 21st century strategic plan of Korea. We will now need to think of Northeast Asia on a much broader scale. The eastern half of Eurasia, including Central Asia, has to be included in our strategic plan for the future.⁵³

Subsequently, Lyle Goldstein and Vitaly Kozyrev warned that "From the standpoint of global politics, the formation of a Sino-Russian energy nexus would represent a strong consolidation of an emergent bipolar structure in East Asia, with one pole led by China (and including Russia) and one led by the United States (and including Japan)."⁵⁴

Likewise, this author observed in 2011 that repeated references in Sino-Russian meetings to policy convergence showed their identity of interests.⁵⁵

Xi Jinping's subsequent invitation to Russia to work more closely with China on Asian security and stability issues and signs of such cooperation suggest why Pyongyang might see a common anti-Americanism in their positions.⁵⁶ Indeed, Russian analysts, probably echoing official positions, argue that Washington cannot make any concessions that would induce North Korea to denuclearize. Therefore, the DPRK should retain at least some nuclear weapons for years to come, a sure way to torpedo the current negotiations.⁵⁷ This position clearly suits China too, as shown by its support for North Korea's negotiating stance. And China clearly prefers a nuclear North Korea to a destabilized one, which it apparently sees as the only alternative to the current status quo.⁵⁸ So, they will not lament the failed Hanoi summit.⁵⁹ As long as Russian and Chinese elites blame Washington first, Pyongyang will perceive the reappearance of this Cold War "Northern Alliance," which lets it defy the UN and Washington.

The North Korean Factor in Building the Sino-Russian Alliance

We can identify at least five reasons why North Korea has brought China and Russia closer together, despite three reasons that have been offered for why this should not be occurring. The facilitating factors are: 1) historical great power identity; 2) denial of a U.S. identity victory seen as a "color revolution"; 3) a geopolitical test reshaping the Northeast Asian region in opposition to the U.S. presence and U.S. alliances; 4) each government's view that North Korea can become a strong ally under the right conditions; and 5) positive assumptions in each about economic integration with North Korea if it resolves the nuclear crisis in the right manner, albeit conflicting in some details. The potentially complicating factors to sustaining this alliance are: 1) traditional North Korean tactics to play China off against Russia; 2) Russian concern about China's dominance leaving Russia with little economic benefit or prospects for multipolarity in Northeast Asia; and 3) Chinese insistence

on unilaterally subordinating North Korea to its policies with scant regard for Russia's role. All these factors have appeared intermittently, but in 2018-2019, we see more clearly how they combine to boost Russo-Chinese alliance ties, and the prospects of a three-way alliance.

Putin and Xi share the obsession of constructing a laudatory image of their respective histories. Moscow's cult of World War II already impedes a deal with Japan leading to a peace treaty and the promised return of two Kurile Islands.⁶⁰ Putin is imposing the condition that Japan unreservedly accept Moscow's legal right to these islands through its victory over Japan in 1945.⁶¹ Moscow similarly demands that Japan abjure stationing U.S. IRBMs in Japan, even if targeted against China, another example of alliance dynamics.⁶² Consequently, a deal with Japan seems inconceivable, and recent Russian diplomatic signals tend to confirm this conclusion.⁶³

Similarly, a recent analysis of Russia's global ambitions emphasizes the centrality of Russia's historical and forceful territorial expansion over the centuries. This narrative "make(s) up an integral part of the foundational narrative of the contemporary Russian state." Furthermore, "this legacy provides the justification and the motivation for Russia to pursue its ambitions, not just around its vast periphery, but well beyond its shores."⁶⁴ Obviously, Soviet success in securing North Korea figures prominently in this narrative and in Russian policy. Samuel Ramani argues that, "You can see this in two ways: first, in Russia's attempts to showcase itself as more effective at resolving conflicts in the Korean Peninsula than the United States; and second, in Russia's efforts to lead an international coalition against Washington's coercion of North Korea."⁶⁵ Moreover, as Ivan Krastev observes,

And contrary to conventional wisdom, Russia's craving for global power status is not simply about nostalgia or psychological trauma. It is a geopolitical imperative. Only by proving its capacity to be a 21st century great power, can Russia hope to be a real, equal partner with countries like China, which it needs to take it seriously. Believe it or not, from the Russian perspective, interfering in the American presidential election was a performance organized mostly for the benefit of non-American publics.⁶⁶

He further notes that "If Russia does not gain recognition internationally, this would have repercussions in terms of identity problems and raise questions about the ability of the state to guarantee order and society."⁶⁷

Russian marginalization regarding Korean issues undermines any pretension to being a great Asian power. And the failure to make any independent economic initiatives at the Kim-Putin summit only reinforces that conclusion. Inclusion in any Korean process is important, but represents only part of the larger and increasingly important objective of achieving great power status in Asia. Indeed, Putin's first Asian initiative was to travel to Pyongyang in 2000 to reestablish Russian standing as a valuable interlocutor for North Korea. Putin already understood then that Russian exclusion from the Korean dialogue deprives it of influence over North Korea and marginalizes it in Asia. Thus, Russia's Korea policy is integral to its entire Asia policy and incomprehensible apart from it. Consequently, offering a nuclear power plant indicates Moscow's ambition for a prominent role in Korean affairs.⁶⁸

Even before Xi Jinping took power in 2012, his message on the glory of the Korean War reversed Chinese ambiguity in the 1990s-2000s on the history of this war. Despite tensions between him and Kim Jong-un in 2012-2017, the verdict on Mao Zedong's judgment in fighting this war was reinforced by ever-clearer veneration of Mao's legacy. The place of the Korean War within the Chinese national identity has only intensified. As Suisheng Zhao wrote,

Chinese historical discourse in the twenty-first century has refocused on imperial China and its continuous glory, interrupted only by Western imperialist powers, to advance the claims of China's peaceful rise. This type of connection between imperial China and China's peaceful rise is obviously to serve the political objectives of the Chinese government rather than a reflection of historical facts.⁶⁹

In addition,

Perhaps the most fundamental reason for China's hesitation or "weakness" in its Korea policy (not restraining North Korean nuclearization and adventurism-author) is the important meaning of the Korean War for both Chinese nationalism and the Chinese communist regime's legitimacy. Most Chinese view the war as a victory and a source of national pride; they believe China, although at the cost of huge casualties, won the Korean War and resisted U.S. military offensives. If China totally abandoned the DPRK now, did hundreds of thousands of Chinese soldiers die in Korea in vain? That would be a vital blow to Chinese nationalism and the Chinese communists' political legitimacy.⁷⁰

Any sign of a North Korean collapse or turn to a more pro-American posture evokes great apprehension in Moscow and Beijing, if not outright panic.⁷¹ Those outcomes powerfully negate the shared Sino-Russian commitment to prevent "color revolutions," especially in countries long aligned with them. Beyond their ideological congruence and self-perception of being geopolitically and ideologically under threat from U.S. power, policy, and values, also lies their shared imperial self-consciousness and inability to conceive of their states as anything other than empires.⁷² Dmitry Gorenburg's review of a book by Bettina Renz quotes and summarizes her views as follows (Renz's words in quotes),

"The Kremlin believes that its sovereignty to conduct internal affairs without outside interference can only be preserved if it can also pursue an independent foreign policy abroad" (p. 34). This linkage of the internal and external components of sovereignty, together with the fear that its adversaries are infringing on its sovereignty through regime change efforts, has resulted in a belief that a strong military is needed to secure Russian sovereignty. The belief that a sphere of influence is a sign of being a great power, together with an understanding of sovereignty as pertaining to great powers but not necessarily to smaller states, encourages Russian political elites to pursue the legacy of the Russian Empire and the Soviet Union by seeking to dominate its former territories in the "near abroad," though generally without asserting direct territorial control. Neither can either government fully acknowledge the right of other smaller states.⁷³

China ultimately wants to be the hegemon of the Asia-Pacific region. As Foreign Minister, Yang Jiechi exploded at the ASEAN Regional Forum in 2010, “China is a big country and other countries are small countries, and that’s just a fact.”⁷⁴ Western analysts have also grasped that ambition and self-perception.

Although China does not want to usurp the United States’ position as the leader of a global order, its actual aim is nearly as consequential. In the Indo-Pacific region, China wants complete dominance; it wants to force the United States out and become the region’s unchallenged political, economic, and military hegemon. And globally, even though it is happy to leave the United States in the driver’s seat, it wants to be powerful enough to counter Washington when needed. As one Chinese official put it to me, “Being a great power means you get to do what you want, and no one can say anything about it.” In other words, China is trying to displace, rather than replace, the United States.⁷⁵

The Chinese cannot conceive that small neighboring states, e.g. North Korea, can have a wholly independent foreign policy, or worse, freely choose an alignment with the U.S. Such decisions are invariably ascribed to external conspiracies. Indeed, anything that challenges their interests, even an accident like the U.S. bombing of China’s embassy in Belgrade in 1999, appears as a malevolent and intentional act.⁷⁶ For China, that bombing and the 1989 demonstrations at Tiananmen Square crystallized an evolving belief that the U.S. was indeed an implacable enemy of China’s governing system and great power ambitions.⁷⁷

The obsession with imperial status, history, and ambitions necessitates a corresponding belief that Washington is conducting a perpetual and implacable war against them and their interests to undermine their state and great power ambitions. Whereas Chinese policymakers downplay these perceptions, Russian documents loudly proclaim them.⁷⁸ Consequently, ideological and geopolitical ambitions, especially in Northeast Asia and around Korea, are inextricable and analytically difficult to disentangle. Indeed, if North Korea collapsed or reoriented its policies, they would perceive that as simultaneously an ideological (political) and a strategic loss.

China and Russia are deeply apprehensive that North Korea will make an independent accommodation with the U.S. that marginalizes them. Signs of this fear were acute in 2018 during the first Trump-Kim summit. Russia, China, and Japan were clearly surprised at Washington and Pyongyang’s movement toward the Singapore summit. But whereas Japan has nowhere to go but to Washington, Russia and Beijing have other alternatives. Therefore, the subsequent Russo-Chinese moves toward the U.S. and both Koreas underscore Russian and Chinese efforts to reassert Sino-Russian interests and standing as participants with vital interests in the outcome of any negotiations. Indeed, one Chinese news report openly warned against feeling marginalized.⁷⁹ At one point, even China feared being excluded from peace talks about formally ending the Korean War.⁸⁰ Moscow too clearly worries about a peace process excluding it, i.e. bypassing the six-party process, and scrambles to keep up since that process began.⁸¹ And inasmuch as it has little to offer either Korean state, other than energy, Putin and the Chinese press made a point that Russia’s long-standing quest for a trans-Siberian-trans-Korean railway and gas pipeline (TSR-TKR), along with its proposal to build an integrated Northeast Asian electrical super-grid on the basis of its own electrical and hydro-electric power and energy capabilities are also “in the interests of South Korea.”⁸²

China's recent reassertion of its ties with North Korea may signify its limited power to influence North Korean behavior and is also an attempt to prevent North Korea from making a deal with Washington that would marginalize it. The narrative based on China's importance to Pyongyang and Washington, though it contains much truth, is also quite self-serving. One of the few substantive reactions to the Singapore summit was China's reiteration of its indispensability to any future settlement.⁸³ Frequent reiteration of this point since then should alert us to what is missing in this narrative. Arguably, Beijing "doth protest too much." This clear apprehension of marginalization is another compelling reason for China's repeated summits with North Korea. While Beijing has many means of leverage upon the North, Pyongyang knows that it has been reluctant to employ them fully. Therefore, the narrative of China's indispensability suffers from the fact that China and the DPRK both know this narrative is at some risk. China must construct an elaborate facade to hide its apprehensions while North Korea can now act more freely on its own and evidently wants an American negotiating partner if it can get its terms accepted.⁸⁴

There are also concrete strategic interests at stake. Russo-Chinese anxieties about the military situation around Korea preceded Trump's belligerent policies. The 2016 decision by South Korea to deploy THAAD (Terminal High-Altitude Air Defense) generated a Chinese trade and economic war against South Korea and also enhanced Sino-Russian military coordination. Although this system does not threaten Russia's strategic nuclear forces, Russian officials now claim U.S. policies, e.g. projected space defenses, pose a threat to China.⁸⁵ A 2017 report by Russian and Chinese experts openly stated that, although Moscow's strategic nuclear forces are outside the range of the U.S. THAAD missiles placed in South Korea at Seoul's request, both governments claimed this deployment signified a "changing strategic balance of power in this region," representing a clear threat to China and implicitly to Russia, not just North Korea.⁸⁶ THAAD also allegedly changes the strategic balance of power in Northeast Asia, and from Russia's side generates fears of arms proliferation, namely that the U.S. and its Asian allies could more easily threaten the Russian Far East and Siberia.⁸⁷ The newly released U.S. Missile Defense Review may also heighten their perception of being at risk.⁸⁸

This alliance dynamic also applies to strategic and non-military interests, since both states see North Korea as an important economic partner today and tomorrow. Therefore, failure to resolve North Korea's denuclearization would probably trigger more nuclear and THAAD deployments that greatly alarm both governments and stimulate their joint or coordinated counteraction.⁸⁹ Indeed, Graham Allison observes that,

What has emerged is what a former senior Russian national security official described to me as a "functional military alliance." Russian and Chinese General Staffs now have candid, detailed discussions about the threat U.S. nuclear modernization and missile defenses pose to each of their strategic deterrents.⁹⁰

It is likely that these two militaries also conduct equally probing discussions concerning conventional warfare and Korean issues.⁹¹ Allison's observations reinforce the notion that beyond the bilateral normative convergence concerning international affairs, a shared strategic consensus exists regarding Korea.

Economics

In a more exclusively political and economic context, the successful attraction of North Korea to the U.S. might well have included major American economic investments there, had the Hanoi summit succeeded.⁹² That outcome would have introduced a determined competitor in North Korea to China. Similarly, to the degree that this process entails increased energy shipments to North and South Korea (and South Korea has long sought U.S. energy imports⁹³), that U.S. presence would dramatically reduce Russia's projected main instrument for gaining leverage over either or both Korean states, i.e. the generation-long proposal for a trans-Siberian and trans-Korean gas pipeline (TSR-TKR). If the U.S. can steer the negotiations with the DPRK, this would likely mean preserving a sizable U.S. military presence in South Korea and Japan that Beijing and Moscow see as directed against them. Lastly, to the degree that Washington can successfully steer the negotiations, that outcome would greatly enhance its standing across Asia at China's expense. Thus, both sides see in North Korea an outpost for enhanced commercial and energy ties with Northeast Asia, as well as a link to new economic opportunities in the Arctic. As Alexander Korolev wrote in 2016,

Park's "Eurasian initiative" highlights extending transportation, energy and trade networks that connect the Pacific coast to Europe and its capacity to engage North Korea [and] becomes an indispensable element of this geopolitical model. South Korea's rail network is supposed to be linked with the Trans-Siberian railway, and new energy cooperation must link energy infrastructures, including electricity grids, gas and oil pipelines, and co-developing China's shale gas and Eastern Siberia's petroleum and gas. This can stimulate trade and, more importantly, provide material foundations for reforms in North Korea and, eventually Korea's unification.⁹⁴

Some South Korean experts argue that when the TSR-TKR railway and pipelines are opened and Korean ships can go to the Arctic through the Russian Far East, this initiative will be realized.⁹⁵ Also in this context, the successful completion of a pilot project connecting Khasan in Russia and Rajin in North Korea's Special Economic Zone by rail and rebuilding the port of Rajin are significant developments.⁹⁶ Russian writers also cite other infrastructural projects with North Korea as signs of progress, including the settlement of its debts to Russia, and willingness to trade bilaterally in rubles.⁹⁷

China and South Korea have already preceded Russia here despite these aforementioned projects. By 2017, China had clearly dwarfed Russia's economic presence in areas like North Korea, Mongolia, and Kazakhstan.⁹⁸ Beijing long ago grasped the desirability of access to North Korean ports to exploit the Arctic commercially. Moscow fears that China may use the Rajin port to gain access to the Arctic and thereby minimize Russia's commercial exposure in the developing Northern Sea Route (NSR). Meanwhile, China has also gained access to another North Korean port at Chongjin on the East China Sea. While China is interested in the DPRK's ports to gain access for its northeastern provinces, the Arctic connection features prominently in Russia's mind, as Russian analysts observe.

The most significant Arctic-related shipping development in China is the leasing of North Korea's port by Hunchun Chuangli Haiyun Logistics Ltd, based in neighboring Jilin province, in northeastern China. Rajin lies on the far northeastern tip of North Korea, near its border with Russia. The company is private, but the lease was agreed on 'in cooperation with six Chinese ministries and the Jilin (sic) provincial government'. In 2008 a 10-year lease was signed for Rajin's Pier 1. This granted China access to the Sea of Japan for the first time since 1938. Although the Arctic was not mentioned in media reports about the lease, Chinese scholars presumably view Rajin as a potential Arctic hub. According to several Chinese analysts, the opening of Arctic shipping routes will be beneficial for the Tumen river area. In late 2011 the lease was extended for another 20 years. A year later, Hunchun Chuangli's parent company, Dalian Chuangli Group, was granted 50-year leases on Rajin's piers 4, 5 and 6.⁹⁹

Chinese observers feared exclusion from this Russian-DPRK project. Zhou Yongsheng urged China's inclusion in the project.¹⁰⁰ Now that the Russia-DPRK project is suspended and China's Arctic reach is growing, its economic primacy in its ties to North Korea is uncontested and a major factor of its leverage over the entire complex of North Korean issues. Meanwhile, Russia cut its 2017-2018 state spending on Arctic transport infrastructure by 90%.¹⁰¹ In other words, even before 2018, China had preempted Russia here.

Accounting for all these economic, military-strategic, and ideological-political interests, we easily see that Moscow and Beijing have compelling, and more crucially, comingled ideological-political-strategic-economic interests in common against the U.S. Accordingly, they cannot easily permit North Korea to act independently in ways that sideline them, even if they both need and desire a détente in Northeast Asia that minimizes the risks of a war in Korea. These interests correlate with their expectations regarding North Korea's role in their regional economic designs. Russia has pursued the TSR-TKR projects as an obsession since before 2000, advancing them at every opportunity as a solution to any problem in the previous six-party negotiations.¹⁰² Likewise, since 2014, if not earlier, Moscow has systematically upgraded its economic ties with North Korea, to achieve potential economic leverage and opportunities to advance its railway and energy proposals, and also to ensure that it remained a politically significant player in North Korea. When peace will have emerged, North Korea will play a significant role as an economic partner in the grand scheme of Moscow's "pivot to Asia."¹⁰³

China concurrently sought to manipulate its preeminent economic presence in North Korea to chastise North Korea for risking peace by going nuclear; yet it has stayed its hand to prevent its greater nightmare, the economically driven collapse of the regime.¹⁰⁴ While China exercised severe economic pressure on North Korea through substantial diminution of its trade with the DPRK in 2017-2018, the advent of talks with the U.S. has led to an effusion of optimism.¹⁰⁵ China is now apparently urging North Korea to join its BRI, arguing that it would prosper by doing so. This move would reduce China's economic exposure to a politically dangerous situation, yet would also subordinate North Korea's economy to China.¹⁰⁶

Factors that Impede Collaboration

While both sides see large economic opportunities beckoning, they are also competing rivals in North Korea. One might ask why, given their optimism about future economic prospects and common apprehension about too independent a North Korean policy, they have supported Pyongyang's negotiating strategy. Arguably, they have no other choice, unless they want to risk war or marginalization. And should North Korea reach an agreement with Washington that offers economic benefits, Russia and/or China could lose some, if not much, of their influence.¹⁰⁷ That possibility has become much more a real prospect, though the Hanoi summit's outcome temporarily reduces that prospect.

Japan has clearly been marginalized.¹⁰⁸ Although Kim Jong-un has held four summits with China, the conventional wisdom about China's ability to influence North Korea is arguably inadequate or incomplete. Undoubtedly, Beijing possesses considerable means of economic leverage on Pyongyang. But it remains reluctant to use its full leverage beyond registering its unhappiness with the DPRK's behavior. Furthermore, while North Korea clearly wants to retain China's good will and coordinate with it, North Korea will not subordinate its interests to those of China. Indeed, some argue that one reason for nuclearization is to evade Chinese pressure to subordinate North Korea.¹⁰⁹ Prior to 2018, Kim Jong-un showed no hesitation in brutally challenging Chinese interests and factions within North Korea by murdering his uncle and his half-brother who had been under Chinese protection to eliminate any channel of Chinese influence over his government.

Concurrently, he upgraded economic ties to Russia, thereby continuing his family legacy of endlessly manipulating Sino-Russian competition for influence over North Korea.¹¹⁰ This highly productive tactic expands North Korea's space for maneuver and reduces the Sino-Russian scope of influence over North Korea. Moreover, the DPRK has never fully trusted Beijing or Moscow and fears abandonment or efforts to suppress its independence.¹¹¹ One reason for nuclear weapons is, therefore, the desire to achieve independence from both those powers and force them to offer resources to sustain North Korea, since Pyongyang apparently still will not undertake Chinese or Vietnamese types of reforms, presumably due to fears of their political consequences.

Given the continuing Sino-Russian fears of being sidelined, Sino-Russian support for North Korea suggests that they have no choice but to let North Korea deal directly with Washington as long as their equities—which are greater in China's case as a belligerent during the Korean War—are respected.¹¹² In other words, the advent of a direct U.S.-DPRK dialogue has overridden their fears of being sidelined, brought them together, yet prevented them from blocking this dialogue. And it is now clear that the U.S. has no intention of allowing them into a multilateral negotiating format with North Korea, another sign of Russia's diminished leverage.¹¹³ The failure in Hanoi and Kim's apparent failure to obtain badly needed economic help in his summit with Putin may, therefore, lead Kim to resume playing Moscow against Beijing to garner resources and create more space should he decide to keep pursuing the U.S. option.

Russia's dilemma about marginalization goes deeper and it has fewer means to confront it. Russia's primary vital interests in Korea are peace and inclusion. Those linked interests are equally critical in importance because exclusion from a Korean peace process means

Russia cannot guarantee that its interests will be safeguarded or that it has any leverage over other actors concerning questions of war and peace. Moscow has long known this and been visibly alarmed about it.¹¹⁴ Consequently, the strategy Russia and China have chosen to follow necessarily confers the current initiative on North Korea. It is the only strategy that lets Russia entertain the idea that in the future it can greatly expand economic, and especially energy ties with North Korea.¹¹⁵

Although China has an even greater economic stake in North Korea and has visibly improved relations with North Korea, it too has reacted to Pyongyang's initiatives, and not enforced its own strategy. It may balk at supporting Washington, given the strong Sino-American economic and geopolitical rivalry, but precisely for that reason, it cannot visibly obstruct the talks with Washington or the inter-Korean negotiation process, lest its motives be exposed and either or both Koreas make a separate and new deal with Washington. So, at least until Hanoi, China could not stop North Korea from moving forward with Washington and Seoul. After the Kim-Putin summit it will be of no little interest to see how China moves on Korean issues.

China's victory to date over Russia in the competition for influence in North Korea has not stopped the rivalry between them that lets North Korea continue playing the two off against each other, even as it solicits their support for its negotiating position. But what most benefitted the DPRK before Hanoi is that it was driving the negotiation train thanks to Trump and Moon's decision to engage Kim Jong-un directly. This forced China and Russia to support Kim's position in order to realize their key strategic, political, and economic interests. That outcome represents a welcome reversal for Pyongyang of its perceived situation since the end of the Korean War. Developments after the Hanoi and Vladivostok summits will indicate to what degree this trend will continue and how it will affect the players.

Like Washington, Moscow and Beijing have had to realize the limits of their power in dealing with North Korea to achieve their overriding goals of displacing or supplanting the U.S. Asian alliance system, or even the intermediary goal of demonstrating their indispensability as great powers to any Asian strategic changes. Korean regional dynamics, along with the global dynamics of China and Russia's break with the United States' normative posture and its supposedly hegemonic designs upon them (and refusal to take them as seriously as they wish to be valued) have helped foster the alliance we see today. This also shows the ability of Asian middle powers to exert influence on the great powers.

Jumping to the conclusion that Russia's great power arrogance will not permit it to continue playing second fiddle to China seems misplaced for now even if analysts simply invoke this conclusion as a given. Indeed, Russian analysts at IMEMO (the Institute of International Relations and Global Economics) denied this already in 2017 and stated that Russia is, in fact, or has already, accommodated itself to China's primacy.¹¹⁶ Three points are crucial here. First, Russia's growing dependence on Chinese material and political support inhibits Russia's ability to assert itself as a great power, especially in Asia, without Chinese support. Even Putin seems to recognize this, as he has said that, "the main struggle, which is now underway, is that for global leadership and we are not going to contest China on this."¹¹⁷ Second, China will happily support Russian challenges to Europe and the U.S. for this fits perfectly with its traditional strategic approach of fighting with "a borrowed sword" or having barbarians fight barbarians and thus weaken or distract U.S. capacity to resist

growing Chinese power.¹¹⁸ Lastly, if we look at China's treatment of Russia when it opened a base in Tajikistan, it is clear that China moves very cautiously and solicitously regarding Russia since preserving this alliance is clearly of the utmost strategic priority to Beijing.¹¹⁹ So, despite China's imperial ambitions, this bilateral community of interests is unlikely to disappear anytime soon. Indeed, given global tensions, it may actually get stronger before it weakens.

China is also steadily evicting Russia from past positions in Central Asia and will work to subordinate if not exclude it from long-term influence over North Korea despite its diplomatic caution and solicitude for Russia.¹²⁰ China's attitude toward Central Asia arguably also represents the way Beijing looks at Moscow's equities over the short and long run for Korea. Jeanne Wilson and Nadege Rolland have noted China's "scrupulous respect" that goes far to assuage Russia's permanently wounded ego.¹²¹ As Rolland writes,

Chinese strategists are clear-eyed about Russia's regional ambitions and pursuit of prestige, its concerns about China's strategic intent, and its uneasiness with the growing power imbalance. At the same time they are aware that Beijing's own regional supremacy cannot be achieved if Russia is antagonized and stands in the way. Chinese strategists thus advocate a low-friction path, prudently working on ways to assuage Moscow's fears while taking advantage of its current isolation and lack of alternative options. They hope that a concerted effort might enable the two strategic partners to avoid the rise of bilateral tensions and discord, while helping both achieve their regional objectives. As one top Chinese diplomat put it, Eurasia is the main region where China must work hand in hand with Russia to seek 'convergence and a balance of interests' and align both countries' Eurasian grand strategies. Visible between the lines of Chinese assessments, however, is the expectation that the accommodation of Russia's needs and fears will only be a transitional phase during which China needs to bide its time; in the long run Russia will have become a toothless former superpower, surrendering the stage for Beijing to fully assert its influence over Eurasia.¹²²

It appears that this or similar procedures are being used in defense consultations on the Arctic and Northeast Asia (possibly Southeast too) to solidify the alliance until China, as it expects, will, by a natural process of growth combined with Russian decline, fully reveal its hegemony over Eurasia. For now, that process has succeeded brilliantly, and there is little reason to see it failing in the immediate or short-term future, especially as Russian isolation continues due to its war on the West and domestic stagnation, policies that leave no option but dependence on China and alliance against the West.

Conclusion

Paradoxically, the relationships outlined here offer Washington an opportunity to negotiate with Pyongyang despite the abortive Hanoi summit, if it reckons with regional security dynamics and accords them their rightful priority. Fostering North Korean independence to the greatest possible degree by recognizing North Korea's need for security as it denuclearizes, offers the U.S. the tangible possibility of reshaping regional dynamics to its advantage, because North Korea has shown that it too can move the regional equation and

shape Sino-Russian alliance dynamics. Doing so requires a much more coherent American negotiation process. However, failure to grasp the existing possibility for negotiating inter-Korean peace and denuclearization through the inter-Korean negotiations on the one hand, and Washington and Pyongyang on the other, could cause a reversion towards the bipolarity that is always lurking in the wings.

Moscow and Beijing are driven very much by anti-Americanism and their aspirations for influence over both Koreas, and would, if they could, thwart any serious denuclearization or progress towards peace while trying to prevent the outbreak of a hot war. But thwarting the current negotiations by freezing the status quo only reproduces repeated and dangerous crises, if not a new war. For now, Moscow and Beijing have no choice but to support the current negotiations to retain their influence over Pyongyang. This gives Washington the golden opportunity to reduce that influence and craft a mutually beneficial solution in Korea. Paradoxically, the dynamics of the Russo-Chinese alliance, much to the likely chagrin of those governments, has created the conditions allowing for this reshaping to occur. Such solutions are on the table, so to speak, for inspection.¹²³ Hopefully, the U.S. will seize the opportunity standing before it and lead Northeast Asia out of its dead end. Otherwise, a return to the status quo ante is all but ensured. And who benefits from that?

Endnotes

- ¹ Ruediger Frank, "U.S.-North Korea Relations: From Infancy to Maturity," *38 North*, March 1, 2019, <https://www.38north.org/2019/03/rfrank030119/>.
- ² "Moscow Says North Korean Leader Kim Confirms Russia Visit: Yonhap," Reuters, March 4, 2019.
- ³ "News Conference Following Russia-North Korean Talks," Office of the President of Russia, April 25, 2019, <http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/news/60370>.
- ⁴ Stephen Blank, "A Way Out of the North Korean Labyrinth," *Academic Paper Series*, Korea Economic Institute of America, March 22, 2018, <http://www.keia.org/publication/way-out-north-korean-labyrinth>.
- ⁵ Stephen Blank, "The Russo-Chinese Alliance: What Are Its Limits?" Submitted for Testimony before the U.S. China Economic and Security Review Commission Session on March 21, 2019, "An Emerging China-Russia Axis? Implications for the United States in an Era of Strategic Competition," March 21, 2019, <https://www.uscc.gov/Hearings/emerging-china-russia-axis-implications-united-states-era-strategic-competition>; Stephen Blank, "Military Aspects of the Russo-Chinese Alliance," *The Asan Forum* 7, no. 2 (2019); Stephen Blank, "Triangularism Old and New: China, Russia, and the United States," in Jo Inge Bekkevold and Bobo Lo, eds., *Sino-Russian Relations in the 21st Century* (New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2018), 215-42.
- ⁶ *Ibid.*; and on its manifestations in Korea see the chapters by James Brown, Brian Carlson, and Robert Sutter in this collection.
- ⁷ "Shoigu Nazval, Ukrainu, Siriyu, i Koreiskii Poluostrov Strategicheskije Vazhnyimi Dlia RF Regionami," TASS, May 24, 2017, <http://tass.ru/Armiya-i-opk/4276229>.
- ⁸ "North Korea 'Our' Region, Not American, Russia Says " Interfax.ru, April 2, 2019, Retrieved From BBC Monitoring, April 29, 2019.
- ⁹ *Ibid.*; "News Conference Following Russia-North Korean Talks,"
- ¹⁰ Ekaterina Ananyeva, "Russia in the Arctic Region: Going Bilateral or Multilateral," *Journal of Eurasian Studies* 10, no. 1 (2018), 87.

- ¹¹ Anthony V. Rinna, "Russia's Relationship With North Korea: It's Complicated," *The Diplomat*, February 1, 2018, <https://thediplomat.com/2018/02/russias-relationship-with-north-korea-its-complicated/>; Stephen Blank, "Russia and the Two Koreas In the Context of Moscow's Asian Policy," *Academic Paper Series*, Korea Economic Institute of America, September, 2015, http://www.keia.org/sites/default/files/publications/kei_aps_stephen_blank_final.pdf; Alexander Gabuev, "Deciphering China's Security Intentions in Northeast Asia: A View from Russia," in Gilbert Rozman, ed., *Joint U.S.-Korea Academic Studies 27* (Washington, D.C.: Korea Economic Institute of America, 2016), 60-76.
- ¹² Anna Fifeld, "Kim Jong Un Meets Xi: Tours a Chinese Medicine Plant, Then Goes Home," *Washington Post*, January 9, 2019.
- ¹³ Conversation with South Korean diplomat, Washington, D.C. January 16, 2019.
- ¹⁴ "News Conference Following Russia-North Korean Talks,"
- ¹⁵ "N Korean Leader Highlights Trust, Friendship with China," Yonhap, April 19, 2019, Retrieved from BBC Monitoring.
- ¹⁶ Christopher Bodeen, "On the Eve of Naval Maneuvers, Putin Nuzzles Closer To China," *Navy Times*, April 27, 2019.
- ¹⁷ Brian G. Carlson, "Vostok-2018: Another Sign Of Strengthening Russia-China Ties," SWP Comment, No. 47 (November, 2018), https://www.swp-berlin.org/fileadmin/contents/products/comments/2018C47_Carlson.pdf.
- ¹⁸ Stephen Blank, "Military Aspects of the Russo-Chinese Alliance."
- ¹⁹ Matthew Little, "Russia and China Send Message to U.S., North Korea with Military Drills," *Epoch Times*, December 12, 2017.
- ²⁰ C4ISR stands for command, control, communications, computers, intelligence, surveillance, and reconnaissance.
- ²¹ Vasily Kashin, "The Current State of Russian-Chinese Defense Cooperation," Center for Naval Analyses, 2018, 20.
- ²² Stephen Blank, "The Russo-Chinese Alliance: What Are Its Limits?" Submitted for testimony before the U.S. China Economic and Security Review Commission Session on March 21, 2019.
- ²³ John Hudson and Ellen Nakashima, "Russia Secretly Offered North Korea a Nuclear Power Plant, Officials Say," *Washington Post*, January 29, 2019, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/russia-secretly-offered-north-korea-a-nuclear-power-plant-officials-say/2019/01/29/d1872588-a99b-4b68-ba34-9ce1bc95b573_story.html?utm_term=.82105667d1be.
- ²⁴ Artyom Lukin, "Why Russia Is Still Playing Second Fiddle In Korean Geopolitics," Valdai Discussion Club, August 21, 2018; Vladimir Frolov, "On North Korea, Trump Has Putin Playing Second Fiddle," *Moscow Times*, June 7, 2018, in Johnson's *Russia List*, June 7, 2018.
- ²⁵ Artyom Lukin, "Russia's Game On the Korean Peninsula: Accepting China's Rise To Regional Economy?" in National Bureau of Research Asia, *The China-Russia Entente and the Korean Peninsula* (Seattle and Washington, D.C. National Bureau of Research, Asia, 2019), 21-30, www.nbr.org.
- ²⁶ Sergei Radchenko, "Negative Scenario I: This Triangle Will Not Take Shape," *The Asan Forum*, July 13, 2015, http://www.theasanforum.org/category/alternative-scenarios/?post_id=5738
- ²⁷ *Ibid.*

- ²⁸ Apart from this article see Gilbert Rozman, *The Sino-Russian Challenge to the World Order: National Identities, Bilateral Relations, and East Versus West in the 2010s* (Washington, D.C: Woodrow Wilson Center Press, 2014); Rensselaer Lee and Artem Lukin, *Russia's Far East: New Dynamics in Asia Pacific and Beyond* (Boulder CO: Lynne Rienner Publishers, 2015); Artem Lukin, "Soviet/Russian-Chinese Relationships: Coming Full Circle?" in Thomas J. Fingar, ed., *Uneasy Partnerships: China's Engagement With Japan, the Two Koreas, and Russia In the Era Of Reform* (Stanford: Stanford University Press, 2017), 189-218; Stephen Blank, "Russian Writers on the Decline of Russia in the Far East and the Rise of China," The Jamestown Foundation Russia In Decline Project, September 13, 2016, S. Enders Wimbush and Elizabeth M. Portale, eds., Paul A. Goble foreword, *Russia In Decline* (Washington, D.C.: Jamestown Foundation, 2017), 255-90.
- ²⁹ Ibid.
- ³⁰ Dmitri Trenin, "Russia's Evolving Grand Eurasia Strategy: Will It Work?" Carnegie Moscow Center, July 20, 2017, <http://carnegie.ru/2017/07/20/russia-s-evolving-grand-eurasia-strategy-will-it-work-pub-71588>.
- ³¹ Moscow, Interfax, in English, August 27, 2014, Open Source Center, Foreign Broadcast Information Service (Henceforth) *FBIS SOV*, August 27, 2014.
- ³² Russian International Affairs Council, Fudan University, Institute of Far Eastern Studies of the Russian Academy of Sciences, *Russian-Chinese Dialogue: The 2018 Model* (Moscow: RIAC, 2018), 20.
- ³³ Ibid., 21.
- ³⁴ Gilbert Rozman, "North Korea's Place in Sino-Russian Relations and Identities," The Asan Forum, December 23, 2015, <http://www.theasanforum.org/north-koreas-place-in-sino-russian-relations-and-identities/>; Yuri Morozov, "Russia, China, and the North Korean Nuclear Problem," *Far Eastern Affairs* 46, No. 3 (2018), 38-53.
- ³⁵ "Putin Answers Media Questions After APEC Meeting-Kremlin Text," November 11, 2017, www.kremlin.ru, Retrieved from BBC Monitoring.
- ³⁶ "News Conference Following Russia-North Korean Talks."
- ³⁷ Bruce Klingner, "U.S. Should Counter North Korea's Strategic Objectives," *Journal of East Asian Affairs* 32, no. 1 (Spring and Summer 2018): 35; "U.S. Warns Russia, China and Others on Enforcing North Korea Sanctions," CNBC, August 4, 2018, <https://www.cnbc.com/2018/08/04/us-warns-russia-others-on-enforcing-north-korea-sanctions.html>.
- ³⁸ Bill Gertz, "Secret Document Reveals China Covertly Offering Missiles, Increased Aid to North Korea," *Washington Free Beacon*, January 2, 2018.
- ³⁹ Stephen Blank, "Military Aspects of the Russo-Chinese Alliance," *The Asan Forum* 7, no. 2 (January-February 2019), <http://www.theasanforum.org/military-aspects-of-the-russo-chinese-alliance-a-view-from-the-united-states/>.
- ⁴⁰ Michael Yahuda, "Japan and the Sino-Russian Strategic Partnership," *Japan and the Sino-Russian Entente: The Future of Major-Power Relations in Northeast Asia*, National Bureau of Asian Research, Special Report no. 64 (2017), 6.
- ⁴¹ "Russia Intends To Develop Military Cooperation With North Korea," Interfax.ru, April 24, 2019, Retrieved from BBC Monitoring, April 25, 2019.
- ⁴² Ibid.
- ⁴³ "News Conference Following Russia-North Korean Talks."
- ⁴⁴ Mercy A. Kuo, "China, Russia, and U.S. Sanctions on North Korea," *The Diplomat*, November 13, 2018.

- ⁴⁵ “Kim Jong-un Leaves China With ‘Backing For Second Trump Summit,” BBC, January 10, 2019.
- ⁴⁶ Cristina Maza, “Donald Trump Blames China for North Korea’s Failure to Denuclearize, Beijing Slams President’s ‘Irresponsible and Absurd Logic,’” *Newsweek*, August 30, 2018, <https://www.newsweek.com/donald-trump-blames-china-north-koreas-failure-denuclearize-and-beijing-slams-1097294>.
- ⁴⁷ Stephen Biegun, “Remarks on DPRK at Stanford University,” January 31, 2019, <https://www.state.gov/p/eap/rls/rm/2019/01/288702.htm>.
- ⁴⁸ Jaewon Kim, “Kim Jong Un Takes Shot at U.S. Ahead of Trump-Moon Talks,” *Nikkei Asian Review*, April 11, 2019, <https://asia.nikkei.com/Spotlight/N-Korea-at-crossroads/Kim-Jong-Un-takes-shot-at-U.S.-ahead-of-Trump-Moon-talks>.
- ⁴⁹ “Foreign Minister Sergey Lavrov’s Remarks At the UN Security Council Ministerial Meeting On North Korea Settlement Efforts, New York, September 27, 2018,” http://www.mid.ru/en/web/guest/general_assembly/-/asset_publisher/lrzZMhfoyrUj/content/id/3354592, September 27, 2018; “News Conference Following Russia-North Korean Talks.”
- ⁵⁰ “Putin Says North Korea Needs More Encouragement,” *Radio Free Europe Radio Liberty*, www.rferl.org, September 12, 2018; “Putin Says North Korea Doing a Lot to Disarm But Washington not Responding,” Reuters, September 12, 2018.
- ⁵¹ “Foreign Minister Sergey Lavrov’s Statement and Answers To Media Questions At a Joint News Conference By BRICS Foreign Ministers Following Their Meeting, Pretoria,” June 4, 2018, http://www.mid.ru/en/meropriyatiya_s_uchastiem_ministra/-/asset_publisher/xK1BhB2bUjd3/content/id/3248286?novelty-display-dynamic=novelty.
- ⁵² CNN TV News, February 28, 2019.
- ⁵³ Yo’ng Hu’i Kim, “The Relevance of Central Asia,” *JoongAng Ilbo*, July 11, 2005, Open Source Center, Foreign Broadcast International Service, Central Eurasia (Henceforth), *FBIS SOV*, July 11, 2005.
- ⁵⁴ Lyle Goldstein and Vitaly Kozyrev, “China, Japan and the Scramble for Siberia,” *Survival* 48, no. 1 (Spring, 2006): 175-76.
- ⁵⁵ Stephen Blank, “The End of Russian Power in Asia?” *Orbis* 56, no. 1 (Spring 2012): 249-66.
- ⁵⁶ Beijing, Xinhua, in English, 8 Jan. 2013, *FBIS CHI*, January 8, 2013; “Moscow, Beijing, Reconnect as Reset With U.S. Fizzles,” *Russia Today*, Jan 9, 2013.
- ⁵⁷ Conversation with Russian Expert, Washington, D.C., November 6, 2018; Dmitri Trenin, Alexander Gabuev, and Alexander Baunov, “What Does the Kremlin Want Out of Putin and Trump’s Meeting?” Carnegie Moscow Center, November 27, 2018, <https://carnegie.ru/2018/11/27/what-does-kremlin-want-out-of-putin-and-trump-s-meeting-pub-77781>.
- ⁵⁸ For example see Jennifer Lind, “Will Trump’s Hardball Tactics Work On China and North Korea?” *CNN*, August 7, 2017.
- ⁵⁹ Shannon Tiezzi, “Why China Isn’t Mourning the Collapse of the Trump-Kim Summit,” *The Diplomat*, March 1, 2019.
- ⁶⁰ “Russia Refuses To Rush Japan Peace Treaty In Blow to Abe,” *Japan Times*, February 17, 2019; “Lavrov Prokomentiroval Vozmozhnyu Peredachu Yaponii Chasti Kuril’skikh Ostrov,” *Komsomol’skaya Pravda*, December 17, 2018.
- ⁶¹ *Ibid.*

- ⁶² Witold Rodkiewicz, "Russia/Japan: Slim Chances For a Peace Treaty," Centre for Eastern Studies, January 25, 2019, <https://www.osw.waw.pl/en/publikacje/analyses/2019-01-23/russia/japan-slim-chances-a-peace-treaty>.
- ⁶³ "Russia's Sergey Lavrov Asks Why Japan PM Abe Is Confident Of Ending Row Over Islands Off Hokkaido," Japan Times, February 25, 2019, <https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2019/02/25/national/politics-diplomacy/russias-sergey-lavrov-asks-japan-pm-abe-confident-ending-row-islands-off-hokkaido/#.XK-YuqZRfSw>.
- ⁶⁴ Julia Gurganus and Eugene Rumer, "Russia's Global Ambitions In Perspective," Carnegie Moscow Center, February 20, 2019, <https://carnegieendowment.org/2019/02/20/russia-s-global-ambitions-in-perspective-pub-78067>.
- ⁶⁵ Samuel Ramani, "Why is Putin Backing North Korea? To Build Up Russia As a Great Power," *Washington Post*, July 26, 2017.
- ⁶⁶ Ivan Krastev, "Robert Mueller Will Never Get to the Bottom of Russia's Meddling," *New York Times*, November 1, 2017. He also brings other quotes to buttress his argument that we are seeing an alliance.
- ⁶⁷ Barry Buzan and Ole Weaver, *Regions and Powers: The Structure of International Security* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2003), 402.
- ⁶⁸ Hudson and Nakashima, "Russia Secretly Offered North Korea"
- ⁶⁹ Suisheng Zhao, "Rethinking the Chinese World Order: The Imperial Cycle and the Rise of China," *Journal of Contemporary China* 24, no. 1, 2015: 21-22.
- ⁷⁰ Wang Jin, "Why China's Influence over North Korea Is Limited," *The Diplomat*, March 2, 2017.
- ⁷¹ Here we should remember that the decision to invade Crimea in 2014, for all of its prior rehearsal, clearly was taken out of a sense of panic. In both Moscow and Beijing's cases, a defection or collapse of North Korea would likely generate an analogous response.
- ⁷² Ross Terrill, *The New Chinese Empire and What It Means for the United States* (New York: Basic Books, 2003); Willem Van Kemenade, *China, Hong Kong, Taiwan Inc.: The Dynamics of a New Empire* (New York: Alfred A. Knopf, 1997).
- ⁷³ Dmitry Gorenburg, "Review Of Bettina Renz's New book On Russia's Military Revival," *Russian Military Reform* (blog), September 30, 2018, <https://russiamil.wordpress.com/2018/09/30/review-of-bettina-renzs-new-book-on-russias-military-revival/>.
- ⁷⁴ Joshua Kurlantzick, "The Belligerents," *New Republic*, January 27, 2011, <https://newrepublic.com/article/82211/china-foreign-policy>.
- ⁷⁵ Oriana Skylar Mastro, "The Stealth Superpower: How China Hid Its Global Ambitions," *Foreign Affairs*, January-February 2019, <https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/china/china-plan-rule-asia>.
- ⁷⁶ Michael Pillsbury, *The Hundred-Year Marathon: China's Secret Strategy To Replace America As the Global Superpower* (New York: Henry Holt & Company, 2015), 42, 84.
- ⁷⁷ Ibid.
- ⁷⁸ *Voyennaya Doktrina Rossiiskoi Federatsii*, December 26, 2014, www.kremlin.ru; Text of Russian Defense Doctrine, www.carnegieendowment.org/files/2010russia_militarydoctrine.pdf; "Military Doctrine of the Russian Federation," February 5, 2010, www.kremlin.ru, *FBIS SOV*, February 9, 2010; *Voyennaia Doktrina Rossiiskoi Federatsii*, December 26, 2014, www.kremlin.ru; *Natsional'naya Strategiya Bezopasnosti Rossii, do 2020 Goda*, Moscow, Security Council of the Russian Federation, May 12, 2009, www.

scrf.gov.ru, in English it is available from *FBIS SOV*, May 15, 2009, in a translation from the Security Council website (Henceforth NSS); *Natsional'naya Strategiya Bezopasnosti Rossii*, www.kremlin.ru, December 31, 2015; "Morskaya Doktrina Rossiiskoi Federatsii 2015," Prezident Rossii, "Voyennaya Doktrina Rossiiskoi Federatsii," February 5, 2010, www.kremlin.ru.

- ⁷⁹ Jeong-Ho Lee and Sarah Zheng, "China, Russia and Japan Seek Seats At the Table With Kim Jong-un, Moon Jae-in and Donald Trump," April 26, 2018, *South China Morning Post*, April 26, 2018, <http://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy-defence/article/2143328/china-russia-and-japan-seek-seats-table-kim-jong-un>.
- ⁸⁰ Jane Perlez, "China, Feeling Left Out, Has Plenty to Worry About in North Korea-U.S. Talks," *New York Times*, April 22, 2018, <https://www.nytimes.com/2018/04/22/world/asia/china-north-korea-nuclear-talks.html>.
- ⁸¹ E.G. Artyom Lukin, "From the 'Diplotainment' Of Summits To Six-Party Talks," Valdai Discussion Club, June 1, 2018, <http://valdaiclub.com/a/highlights/from-the-diplotainment-of-summits-to-six-party/>.
- ⁸² "Putin, Kim Hold 'Fruitful' Talks-China Paper," Xinhua, April 25, 2019, Retrieved from BBC Monitoring, April 29, 2019.
- ⁸³ Lu Chao, "China Cannot Be Left Out On Peace Treaty," *Global Times*, June 10, 2018 <http://www.globaltimes.cn/content/1106307.shtml>.
- ⁸⁴ Frank, "U.S.-North Korea Relations"
- ⁸⁵ "U.S. Aims for Space Superiority Pose Potential Threats to China-Ambassador," *Space Daily*, December 27, 2018, http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/US_Aims_for_Space_Supremacy_Pose_Potential_Threats_to_Russia_China__Ambassador_999.html.
- ⁸⁶ Russian International Affairs Council, Fudan University, Institute of Far Eastern Studies of the Russian Academy of Sciences, *Russian-Chinese Dialogue: The 2017 Model* (Moscow: RIAC, 2017), 8.
- ⁸⁷ Ibid.
- ⁸⁸ Office of the Secretary of Defense, 2019 *Missile Defense Review*, Washington, D.C.
- ⁸⁹ Ibid. He also brings other quotes to buttress his argument that we are seeing an alliance.
- ⁹⁰ Ibid.
- ⁹¹ Jacob Kipp, "From Strategic Partnership to De Facto Military Alliance: Sino-Soviet Mil-Mil Contacts in the Modern Era, 1945-2018," Presented to the NPEC Conference, Washington. DC, 12 July 2018.
- ⁹² Leo Byrne, "Pompeo Hails Ongoing 'Progress' in Talks with North Korea," *NK News*, January 22, 2019.
- ⁹³ Tsvetana Paraskova, "South Korea To Import Record U.S. Oil Volumes In September, October," *OilPrice.com*, August 2, 2018, <https://oilprice.com/Latest-Energy-News/World-News/South-Korea-To-Import-Record-US-Oil-Volumes-In-September-October.html>.
- ⁹⁴ Alexander Korolev, "Russia's Reorientation to Asia: Causes and Strategic Implications," *Pacific Affairs* 89, no. 1, March 2016.
- ⁹⁵ Ibid.
- ⁹⁶ Ibid, 3-4.

- ⁹⁷ Ibid.; Blank, "Making Sense of Russo-North Korea Relations," 283-299.
- ⁹⁸ Sergei Golunov, "Russian and Chinese Influences in Shared Borderlands," *Ponars Eurasia Policy Memo*, no. 453, 2017, <http://www.ponarseurasia.org/memo/russian-and-chinese-influences-shared-borderlands>.
- ⁹⁹ Linda Jacobson and Jingchao Peng, "China's Arctic Aspirations," *Sipri Policy Paper*, no. 34, 2012, 7-8.
- ¹⁰⁰ Yonhap, in English, November 28, 2013, *FBIS SOV*, November 28, 2013.
- ¹⁰¹ Stephen Blank, "The Bloom Comes off the Arctic Rose," *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, Jamestown Foundation, July 20, 2017.
- ¹⁰² Victor Cha, *The Impossible State: North Korea Past and Future* (New York: Harper Collins Books, 2013), 369.
- ¹⁰³ Liudmilla Zakharova, "Russia-North Korea Economic Relations," in Gilbert Rozman, ed., *Joint U.S.-Korea Academic Studies: Rethinking Asia In Transition: Security Intentions, Value Gaps, and Evolving Economic Relations* (Washington, DC: Korea Economic Institute of America, 2016), 211-24.
- ¹⁰⁴ Eleanor Albert, "The China–North Korea Relationship," Council on Foreign Relations, 2018, <https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/china-north-korea-relationship>.
- ¹⁰⁵ Liu Zhen, "Chinese Trade With North Korea Drops By Over 50 Per Cent Despite Thaw In Relations," *South China Morning Post*, December 23, 2018, <https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy/article/2179307/chinese-trade-north-korea-drops-over-50-cent-despite-thaw>; Lyle J. Goldstein, "What China Thinks About the North Korean Dilemma," *National Interest*, January 3, 2019, <https://nationalinterest.org/feature/what-china-thinks-about-north-korean-dilemma-40452>.
- ¹⁰⁶ Hu Weijia, "Getting North Korea On Board Belt & Road Initiative Will Be Easier Than Expected," *Global Times*, June 13, 2018, <http://www.globaltimes.cn/content/1106893.shtml>.
- ¹⁰⁷ Byrne, "Pompeo Hails Ongoing 'Progress.'"
- ¹⁰⁸ Robbie Gramer, "Hanoi Summit Has Tokyo Feeling Left Out," *Foreign Policy*, February 26, 2019.
- ¹⁰⁹ Youngjun Kim, "North Korea's Relations with China and Russia In the Security Realm," *The China-Russia Entente and the Korean Peninsula* (Seattle and Washington, D.C. National Bureau of Asian Research, 2019), 18.
- ¹¹⁰ Zakharova, "Russia-North Korea Economic Relations," 211-24.
- ¹¹¹ Szalontai Balasz, *Kim Il Sung in the Khrushchev Era: Soviet DPRK Relations and the Roots of North Korean Despotism, 1953-1964* (Washington, D.C. and Stanford CA: Woodrow Wilson Center Press and Stanford University Press, 2005); "North Korean Attitudes Toward China: A Historical View of Contemporary Difficulties," <https://www.wilsoncenter.org/event/north-korean-attitudes-toward-china-historical-view-contemporary-difficulties>, April 6, 2009; Muhammad Cohen, "What Trump Could Learn from Clinton on North Korea," *Asia Times*, December 8, 2018.
- ¹¹² Elizabeth Law, "China: the Not-So Invisible Hand In U.S.-N.Korea Talks," *AFP*, January 10, 2019.
- ¹¹³ "National Security Advisor: President Trump Doesn't Want Multi-Nation North Korea Talks," Associated Press, April 28, 2019.

- ¹¹⁴ Michael Schwartz and Rick Gladstone, "What We're Watching at the U.N. General Assembly," *New York Times*, September 24, 2018.
- ¹¹⁵ Zakharova, "Russia-North Korea Economic Relations," 211-24.
- ¹¹⁶ "Russia and the World: 2017 IMEMO Forecast," *New Perspectives* 25, no. 3 (2017), <https://perspectives.iir.cz/new-perspectives-32017/>.
- ¹¹⁷ Ivan Krastev, "Robert Mueller Will Never Get to the Bottom of Russia's Meddling," *New York Times*, November 1, 2017. He also brings other quotes to buttress his argument that we are seeing an alliance.
- ¹¹⁸ Pillsbury, *The Hundred-Year Marathon*.
- ¹¹⁹ Gerry Shih, "In Central Asia's Forbidding Highlands, a Quiet Newcomer: Chinese Troops," *Washington Post*, February 18, 2019, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/asia_pacific/in-central-asias-forbidding-highlands-a-quiet-newcomer-chinese-troops/2019/02/18/78d4a8d0-1e62-11e9-a759-2b8541bbbe20_story.html?utm_term=.e69643694edd.
- ¹²⁰ Stephen Blank, "Russia's Pivot To Asia: The Multilateral Dimension," National Bureau of Asian Research, June 28, 2017, http://www.nbr.org/downloads/pdfs/eta/workingpaper_Blank_062817.pdf.
- ¹²¹ Jeanne L. Wilson, "Russia and China Beyond Realpolitik: The Bond of Respect and Values," *Russia Matters* (Belfer Center, Harvard, February 4, 2019), <https://www.russiamatters.org/analysis/russia-and-china-beyond-realpolitik-bond-respect-and-values>; Nadege Rolland, "A China-Russia Condominium Over Eurasia," *Survival: Global Politics and Strategy* 61, no. 1(2019), <https://www.iiss.org/publications/survival/2019/survival-global-politics-and-strategy-februarymarch-2019/611-02-rolland>.
- ¹²² Ibid.
- ¹²³ Stephen Blank, "A Way Out of the North Korean Labyrinth," is one such example.